
 
 

What this research is about 

Research has shown that there is relationship 
between problem gambling and criminal behaviour. 
General strain theory suggests that crime is a way of 
coping with stressors. People may resort to crime as a 
way to feel better and to cope with stressors in their 
life. This suggests the financial and social 
consequences of problem gambling can lead people 
to commit crime. However, researchers still have 
difficulty establishing the cause of criminal behaviour 
in the context of problem gambling. It is possible that 
there are common factors that drive both problem 
gambling and involvement in crime. For example, men 
are more likely to be involved in crime and to report 
problem gambling. Other risk factors of both being 
involved in crime and problem gambling include low 
self-control, depression, low attachment to parents, 
poor academic performance, being employed as an 
adolescent, and substance abuse.  

Researchers have wondered if shared risk factors are 
what explain the relationship between problem 
gambling and criminal behaviour rather than general 
strain theory. This position can be called the 
“generality of deviance” framework. It suggests that 
problem gambling and crime involvement are the 
results of one or more of these shared risk factors. 
The aim of the current study was to examine how 
other factors, such as the shared risk factors 
described above, affect the relationship between 
problem gambling and criminal behaviour.  

What the researchers did 

The researchers used data from the National 
Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (Add 
Health) in the United States. This study began in 

1994–1995 and followed the same group of people 
over a period of approximately 14 years. They were 
interviewed at four separate timepoints, called waves, 
in this period. At their first interview, all participants 
were adolescents in middle or high school. The 
researchers used data from Waves I, III 
(approximately 7 years after Wave I), and IV 
(approximately 14 years after Wave I). A total of 
12,227 participants were included in the researchers’ 
analyses.  

In Wave IV, participants were asked how often in the 
past year they had been involved in crime, including 
theft, use of a weapon, damaging property, selling 
drugs, and engaging in fights. The researchers used 

What you need to know 

Research has found that there is a relationship 
between problem gambling and criminal 
behaviour. General strain theory suggests that the 
negative consequences of problem gambling cause 
people to become involved in crime. The 
generality of deviance framework suggests that 
there are risk factors that make people more 
vulnerable to both problem gambling and criminal 
behaviour. The aim of this study was to use data 
from a longitudinal study to examine if problem 
gambling causes criminal behaviour. Initially the 
researchers found that people with problem 
gambling were more likely to be involved in crime. 
However, when they accounted for background 
differences such as drug use and delinquency, 
people with problem gambling were no longer 
more likely to be involved in crime. These results 
support the generality of deviance framework. 
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this information to create three “yes/no” measures: 
1) overall crime, 2) instrumental crime, which is crime 
with a financial motive, and 3) violent crime.  

In Wave III, participants were assessed for gambling 
behaviour. They were categorized as experiencing 
problem gambling if they had a net loss of more than 
$500 due to gambling in a given year. The researchers 
also examined if they experienced other symptoms of 
problem gambling, such as spending a lot of time 
thinking about or planning gambling. The researchers 
looked at background characteristics that had been 
collected in Wave I when examining the relationship 
between problem gambling and crime. These included 
family socioeconomic status, delinquency, drug use, 
GPA, parental attachment, self-control, depression, 
and religiosity.  

What the researchers found 

The researchers found that participants with and 
without problem gambling differed on many of the 
background characteristics. Gender, ethnicity, age, 
family socioeconomic status, delinquency, drug use, 
GPA, self-control, and religiosity, among others, 
differed between the two groups. Participants with 
problem gambling were more likely to be involved in 
overall crime, instrumental crime, and violent crime.  

The researchers then looked at the data again using a 
statistical analysis that averaged participants’ 
differences on the background characteristics. That is, 
it treated the background characteristics as if there 
were no differences between participants. After this 
analysis was completed, the researchers looked at the 
relationship between problem gambling and crime 
again. They found that when the background 
characteristics were treated the same between all 
participants, those with problem gambling were no 
longer more likely to be involved in overall crime, 
instrumental crime, and violent crime.  

How you can use this research 

This research could be useful to gambling researchers. 
The results lend support for the generality of deviance 
framework that explains the relationship between 
problem gambling and criminality. The results suggest 
that people with problem gambling who are involved 

in criminal behaviour likely share several risk factors. 
These risk factors may make them more susceptible 
to problem gambling and criminality. This suggests a 
need for more early prevention and intervention 
strategies that target risky behaviour in general, 
which could be an area for future research. 
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About Gambling Research Exchange (GREO) 

Gambling Research Exchange (GREO) has partnered 
with the Knowledge Mobilization Unit at York 
University to produce Research Snapshots. GREO is an 
independent knowledge translation and exchange 
organization that aims to eliminate harm from 
gambling. Our goal is to support evidence-informed 
decision making in safer gambling policies, standards, 
and practices. The work we do is intended for 
researchers, policy makers, gambling regulators and 
operators, and treatment and prevention service 
providers.  

Learn more about GREO by visiting greo.ca or emailing 
info@greo.ca.  
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